
 
 
 
 
 
 

CAMP STARTS SUNDAY!!! 
 
Isnôt that incredible? In just a couple of days, campers will enter through the arch 
and kick off another summer season of fun, laughter, and connection with God.  
 
I just left another very long management team meeting where we have been 
working to coordinate the program, food service, and facility needs for each of 
the guests who will join us this summer. And, part of the reason the meeting was 
long is that we are looking toward a really busy season. Here are a few high-
lights: 
ß We are on track to have the highest number of campers in our Church of the 
Brethren camps in nine years! 

ß We will be serving up to 800 guests at the Dunkard Brethren Annual Confer-
ence in June. 

ß The camps that rent our spaces are increasing their enrollments this year, 
leaving us very little space to spare. 

ß We have had to turn away weddings, family reunions, and retreats this sum-
mer because our buildings are already being used. 

ß Two new rental camps are joining us this summer.  
 
Planning for so many people is a challenge, but we are so excited that  we have 
this chance. Each one who comes to this sanctuary place is an opportunity for 
ministry. It is how we connect people with God. Our hope and our prayer is that 
we can work together to take our ministry as far as God leads us.  
 
For now, it looks like God is leading us toward real growth and a future of ex-
panding ministry. Thank you for the ways you support our sanctuary. 
 
 
Gene Hollenberg, Executive Director 

News from the Director 
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Group Hugs 
 

In hopes of being enveloped by some of the outside warmth and enjoying the nature noises, I 
stepped out onto the back deck. While hearing some kids running toward the Arky Parky, I also 
heard a whisper of music. Following the pretty tune, I pick out the words to ñLean on Meò coming 
from Quinter Miller Auditorium. Deciding that it would be okay if I take just a minute to meander 
and seek out the singers, I made my way to the building. As the song ended, I reached the back 
door. There stood several people from our weekend group standing in a circle, singing along with 
the lead, basking in each otherôs company. At the end of the song, they began wrapping their arms 
around each other, smiling with old and new friends, and it brought to mind several good memo-
ries of my own.  
 
A couple of days later at the end of their visit, a man from the committee shared with me that 
Camp Mack is where he first felt the presence of God, among friends in a safe space. Heôs been 
coming back ever since. I know Iôve said it before, but Iôm blessed to be in a place that brings peo-
ple together. Countless times, folks from the group mentioned how thankful they were for all we do 
for them and that theyôre able to be at Camp Mack, and every time I responded with how thankful 
we were to have them here. We minister and attend to those who visit, but they bring us so much 
in return, as well. Itôs not always good, but then we have those moments that hit straight through to 
our hearts.  
 
A heart-hitting moment happened when I was on a trip to San Antonio with my family. Growing up, 
my sister and I always wanted a little brother, but time and time again my mom wouldnôt give into 
that idea (maybe it was because she grew up with a little brother who pulled Barbie doll heads off 
(heôs pretty awesome now, though). Well, one evening while gliding along the lazy river, we were 
granted our wish for about an hour. A little boy, who was maybe about the age of 3, asked his par-
ents if he could go along the lazy river over to the hot tub. They were loosely watching him and his 
siblings, and sent him along with us since we happened to be floating by at that moment. We were 
a little shocked at their trust, but we gladly took the cute little guy along with us. He had his own 
inner tube and would sometimes kick furiously and other times would get worn out and just let us 
pull him along. As we let the river carry us along, we grabbed onto each otherôs tubes. He smiled, 
looked around at us, and nonchalantly blurted, ñItôs like a group hug!ò This sent smiles to our faces 
and all around agreement of the togetherness as we chuckled. Though we only spent a bit of time 
with him in the hot tub hearing about gray space monsters before his parents had to coax him 
away to dinner (he seemed to be a little fish who didnôt want to leave the water), he was a wonder-
ful little brother. If we had a lazy river at camp (thatôs likely not happening any time soon), I would 
imagine something like that happening. Iôd imagine that old and new friends would be gathered, 
and theyôd be holding onto each other for a ñgroup hug.ò 
 
Blessings and group hugs to you, 
 
Deanna Beckner, Guest Services Director 

Be Our Guest 
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The ñEaglesò have arrived! 
 

This winter, Camp was approached by three Boy Scouts that 
wanted to work at becoming Eagle Scouts. Part of that process is 
doing a service project for their community. All three boys chose 
Camp as the place they wanted to do their projects.  
 
The first project was led by Riley Frey. Riley is a freshman at Go-
shen High School and has been a scout for five years. His leader 
is Mike Clemons, whose son Preston has come to camp for sev-
eral years. Rileyôs project was adding three sections to our nature 
boardwalk in the south wetlands. I suspect it has been ten years 
or so since we built the nature walk. Jess takes our summer 
camp kids out on it and they lie down and discover the little eco-
systems at work out there.  Itôs a great place to see Godôs handi-
work in our corner of his universe.  
 
Riley organized, funded, and led this project with a little coaching 
from me. He solicited individuals and business for support and 
was successful in raising the funds. We then met on a rain threat-
ing Saturday morning and started the project. He had eight to ten 
other scouts and leaders to help him. He organized his help into two groups. One group stayed on 
dry ground and brought components to the second group that was in the wetlands. At this time of 
the year the wetlands have six to eight inches of water flowing through them and the vegetation is 
six to eight feet high. This group in the water needed to wear waders to keep warm and dry. The 
process included putting down some stone to form a base and then putting some solid cement 
blocks with an 8ò x 8ò x 4ô piece of cement for a header for the deck frame to sit on.  
 
We had a fine day, and by five oôclock we were done. Under Rileyôs excellent leadership we now 
have a longer wilderness boardwalk that will serve us for years to come. It was a pleasure to work 
with this young man and we look forward to working with the other scouts in the near future.  
 
 
Galen Jay, Facility Director 
 
 

Sunny Camp Mack 


